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Office of Labor Relations Staff Report


SUBJECT: The proposed Ordinance would approve and adopt a Collective Bargaining Agreement between King County and the King County Corrections Guild (KCCG), representing approximately 558 employees in the Department of Adult and Juvenile Detention (DAJD), providing for their wages, hours and other terms and conditions of employment, and establishing the effective date of said agreement.

	CBA Description:
	King County and KCCG representing Corrections Officers and Corrections Sergeants in DAJD

	County Spokespersons:
	Bob Railton, Deputy Director and Diana Watkins, Labor Relations Negotiator, Office of Labor Relations

	Guild Spokesperson:
	Dennis Folk, President, KCCG




UNIT OVERVIEW:  The KCCG bargaining unit includes approximately 518 Corrections Officers and 40 Corrections Sergeants who work in the Adult Divisions of DAJD.  These employees staff the adult jail facilities at the King County Correctional Facility (KCCF) in Seattle and the Maleng Regional Justice Center (MRJC) in Kent.
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BARGAINING HISTORY:

This bargaining unit’s previous CBA[footnoteRef:1] was the result of an interest arbitration award, which adopted the parties’ tentative agreements and issued determinations on the outstanding issues.  That award was final and binding on the parties pursuant to RCW 41.56.450.  Due to time in mediation and arbitration, that CBA was not implemented until 2019, but it was also set to expire at the end of the same year. Negotiation of the successor CBA began approximately three months before contract expiration. The parties had nine bargaining sessions, before mutually agreeing to mediation.  Just prior to mediation, the Office of Labor Relations gave notice to the Guild that the County would have to withdraw its prior on-record wage proposal due to the County’s projected budget crisis as a result of the COVID-19 pandemic.  After four days of mediation, the County and Guild reached tentative agreement for essentially a two-year rollover, with some corrections, clarifications, and additions to document current practices.  The Guild ratified the tentative agreement on August 12, 2020. [1:  Ordinance 19143] 



SUMMARY OF KEY CHANGES:

1. Contract Term: January 1, 2020 through and including December 31, 2021
2. Compensation Changes:
a. General Wages Increases (GWI):  The GWI raised the starting wage rate for a Corrections Officer from $30.21 to $30.89 which should help when recruiting new officers.
· 2020 – 2.25% 
· 2021 – 0%
3. Additional Changes:
a. Documentation Improvements – The parties agreed to several minor corrections and changes for clarity, or for alignment with current practices and/or state law.  

FISCAL IMPACT:

The fiscal impact of the Agreement is detailed in the Executive’s Fiscal Note for the proposed ordinance.

ATTACHMENTS:

1.	Proposed Ordinance 2020-XXXX (and its attachments)
2.	Transmittal Letter
3.	Checklist and Summary of Changes
4.	Fiscal Note for PO 2020-XXXX (CBA)
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